

Initiated by Deutsche Post Foundation

DISCUSSION PAPER SERIES

IZA DP No. 15911

The Value of a Green Card in the U.S. Marriage Market: A Tale of Chain Migration?

Cynthia Bansak Eva Dziadula Madeline Zavodny

JANUARY 2023



Initiated by Deutsche Post Foundation

DISCUSSION PAPER SERIES

IZA DP No. 15911

The Value of a Green Card in the U.S. Marriage Market: A Tale of Chain Migration?

Cynthia Bansak

St. Lawrence University, IZA, CHLR and CUFE

Eva Dziadula University of Notre Dame

Madeline Zavodny University of North Florida and IZA

JANUARY 2023

Any opinions expressed in this paper are those of the author(s) and not those of IZA. Research published in this series may include views on policy, but IZA takes no institutional policy positions. The IZA research network is committed to the IZA Guiding Principles of Research Integrity.

The IZA Institute of Labor Economics is an independent economic research institute that conducts research in labor economics and offers evidence-based policy advice on labor market issues. Supported by the Deutsche Post Foundation, IZA runs the world's largest network of economists, whose research aims to provide answers to the global labor market challenges of our time. Our key objective is to build bridges between academic research, policymakers and society.

IZA Discussion Papers often represent preliminary work and are circulated to encourage discussion. Citation of such a paper should account for its provisional character. A revised version may be available directly from the author.

ISSN: 2365-9793

IZA – Institute of Labor Economics

Schaumburg-Lippe-Straße 5–9	Phone: +49-228-3894-0	
53113 Bonn, Germany	Email: publications@iza.org	www.iza.org

ABSTRACT

The Value of a Green Card in the U.S. Marriage Market: A Tale of Chain Migration?^{*}

This study examines the impact of having a clear path to lawful permanent resident status, or a "green card," and naturalized citizenship on marital status and spousal characteristics among Chinese immigrants in the United States. A series of U.S. policy changes in the early 1990s made all mainland Chinese immigrants already present in the country eligible for a green card. We examine the effect of those policy changes on Chinese immigrants' marriage market outcomes relative to other East Asian immigrants. Using 1990 and 2000 U.S. Census data, we find that the share of Chinese immigrants who are married increased after they became automatically eligible for a green card. In particular, highly educated Chinese immigrants became relatively more likely to be married with a spouse living with them and relatively less likely to be married after their husband or wife received legal status, or spousal chain migration occurred. We also find that highly educated Chinese immigrants benefited in the marriage market in terms of spousal education and earnings, but less-educated Chinese immigrants did not. Meanwhile, less-educated Chinese-born women became relatively more likely to marry a U.S. native.

JEL Classification:J12, J15, K37Keywords:immigration, marriage markets, assortative matching, legal
status, China

Corresponding author:

Madeline Zavodny University of North Florida 1 UNF Dr, Jacksonville FL 32224 USA E-mail: m.zavodny@unf.edu

^{*} We thank Angel Lai and Hang Yi for invaluable assistance on this project.

1 Introduction

Having lawful permanent resident status or naturalized citizenship confers several benefits on immigrants in the United States. Those immigrants are able to work for any employer, are shielded from the risk of being deported, and are eligible for more government transfer programs, among other rights and privileges. They are also able to sponsor a foreignborn spouse and certain other relatives for U.S. permanent residence. Immigrants who acquire lawful permanent resident status – a "green card" – or naturalized citizenship in the United States experience substantial gains in the labor market (e.g., Bratsberg et al., 2002; Mukhopadhyay and Oxborrow, 2012). Those immigrants may experience gains in the marriage market as well: Being a green-card holder or naturalized citizen may make an immigrant a more desirable potential spouse, increasing the likelihood they marry and the "quality" of their spouse.

This study examines the marriage market effects of an unanticipated series of U.S. policy changes that ultimately enabled mainland Chinese immigrants already present in the United States to receive a green card. In the wake of the 1989 Chinese student protest movement and events in Tiananmen Square, the U.S. government implemented policy changes that allowed all Chinese nationals already in the United States to remain indefinitely and gave them permission to work legally. The Chinese Student Protection Act (CSPA) of 1992 made those Chinese nationals eligible for a green card, which would in turn allow them to eventually apply for naturalized citizenship. Among highly educated Chinese immigrants who were the targeted beneficiaries of those policy changes, employment and earnings rose relative to otherwise-similar immigrants from other East Asian countries (Orrenius et al., 2012).¹ This study examines whether marriage-related outcomes also improved for Chinese immigrants. Specifically, we examine whether Chinese immigrants who likely benefited from the U.S. policy changes became more likely than their East Asian counterparts to be married and

¹We refer to immigrants from mainland China as "Chinese" throughout and distinguish them from immigrants from Hong Kong and Taiwan since the latter two groups were not covered by the U.S. policy changes.

whether their spouses were closer in age, had more education, and earned more – characteristics generally considered desirable in the marriage market (Furtado and Trejo, 2013; Mansour and McKinnish, 2017). We also examine spousal nativity and ethnicity.

Our study offers insight into several policy-relevant questions. The first is whether having legal status is valuable in the marriage market. If so, Chinese immigrants covered by the policy changes should have become more likely than other East Asian immigrants to get married and their spouses should be more desirable in terms of age, education, earnings, and ethnicity. The second question is whether immigrants who can acquire legal status on their own put less priority on marrying a U.S. native, who would be able to sponsor the immigrant for legal status. Chinese immigrants who received green cards under the CSPA did not need to enter into a "green-card marriage" to a U.S. native to get legal status, so they may have become relatively less likely to marry a U.S. native or to trade off other desirable spousal characteristics for legal status. A related question is whether immigrants who receive legal permanent residence bring over a spouse from their origin country. Chinese immigrants may have become more likely than other East Asian immigrants to engage in this form of "chain migration" since CSPA beneficiaries became eligible to sponsor their spouse for a green card. Some of these spousal chain migrants may have already been married to their CSPA-beneficiary spouse but were still living in China, while others may have been new marriages.²

This study makes several contributions to the literature. We examine a plausibly exogenous source of variation in legal status since the U.S. policy changes conferred legal status on all Chinese immigrants already present in the country.³ Previous studies of the role of legal status in the U.S. marriage market face the challenge that legal status is correlated with unobserved personal characteristics that are also related to marriage market outcomes. Further, immigrants with legal status tend to have better labor market outcomes and, in

 $^{^{2}}$ Adserà and Ferrer (2015) refer to the latter as "imported brides" since the majority of those spouses are women.

³Immigrants who arrived after the U.S. policy changes regarding Chinese immigrants in 1990 were not covered by the policies. The policy changes therefore were unlikely to induce strategic migration.

turn, labor market outcomes affect marriage market outcomes and vice versa (e.g., Chi, 2017; Chi and Drewianka, 2014). This endogeneity makes it difficult for researchers to identify the effect of legal status on marriage market outcomes. Only two previous studies, both about Italy, examine the effects of a plausibly exogenous change in legal status on immigrants' marriage market outcomes (Adda et al., 2020; Azzolini and Guetto, 2017); our study adds the first such examination for the United States.

Second, our study gives new insight into whether some immigrants compromise on other spousal characteristics in order to marry a U.S. native and get a green card. Previous research shows that Hispanic immigrants who are likely unauthorized are more likely to marry U.S. natives when immigration enforcement is tighter since those marriages can help them acquire legal status and protect them from immigration enforcement (Amuedo-Dorantes et al., 2020; Wang and Wang, 2012).⁴ Among immigrants married to U.S. citizens, those who face longer wait times for visas through channels other than marriage to U.S. citizens – who can sponsor them for a green card immediately – tend to be married to spouses with less education (Dziadula, 2022). This suggests some immigrants are willing to trade spousal quality for legal status. This tradeoff may be common among international students from Asia, who allegedly often marry co-ethnic U.S. citizens or permanent residents for a green card (Min and Kim, 2009). Many of the Chinese immigrants who benefited from the CSPA were U.S. graduate students at the time.

Lastly, we add to the literature an examination of spousal chain migration among East Asian immigrants. Chain migration commonly refers to immigrants sponsoring their family members for permanent resident visas, who then sponsor additional family members, and so on. Family-based admissions account for the vast majority of U.S. permanent resident visas issued each year. Although sometimes viewed negatively, many highly skilled people receive a green card on the basis of family ties, particularly spousal ties (Jasso and Rosenzweig,

⁴Bansak and Pearlman (2022) find that stricter immigration enforcement in the form of increased deportations also appears to increase immigrants' likelihood of being married to a co-ethnic despite reducing the number of co-ethnics, suggesting that immigrants' networks become more focused on co-ethnics when immigration enforcement is more strict.

1995; Jasso et al., 2000). Since many of the Chinese immigrants who benefited from the CSPA were highly educated, any spouses they brought over may have been highly educated as well. Little research examines chain migration due to marriage.⁵ In particular, we are not aware of any studies that examine whether immigrants appear to bring over a spouse after receiving a green card and the characteristics of those spouses.

The large population of East Asian immigrants in the United States enhances the relevance of this study. In the 2010s, Asia was the most common region of origin for new immigrants to the United States, and Asian Americans were the fastest-growing racial/ethnic group there (Budiman and Ruiz, 2021). China was the second most common origin country for new immigrants that decade, following only India (Hanna and Batalova, 2021). As with all immigrants, whether those Asian immigrants intermarry may have implications for their social and economic integration into the United States. Immigrants who marry U.S. natives typically have better labor market outcomes, although whether this is due to positive selection is unclear (Furtado and Theodoropoulos, 2009; Kantarevic, 2004). Immigrants' marital patterns may also affect whether they return migrate and the racial/ethnic makeup and intergenerational assimilation of their descendants, among other outcomes. Our findings may have implications not only for the United States but also for origin countries if some of the immigrants we examine engage in return migration. China, in particular, was encouraging its skilled expatriates to return and offering them incentives to do so in the 2000s (Zweig and Wang, 2013).

The remainder of this paper is organized as follows: Section 2 provides additional background on U.S. immigration policy and discusses how the policy changes on which we focus would be expected to affect Chinese immigrants' marital patterns in the context of the literature on marriage markets and assortative matching. Section 3 gives an overview of the data and explains our empirical strategy. Section 4 discusses the regression results. Section 5 concludes.

 $^{^5\}mathrm{A}$ notable exception is Balistreri et al. (2017), who examine age differences between spouses by citizen/non-citizen status.

2 Background

The large and growing literature on immigrants' marital patterns indicates that some, but not all, U.S. immigrants marry U.S. natives. Whether this reflects individual preferences, the availability of potential spouses, or is a consequence of U.S. immigration policies requires understanding those policies and the broader literature on marriage markets.

2.1 Background on U.S. Immigration Policy

The United States grants permanent resident visas in three main categories: family based, employment based, and humanitarian. Complicated rules govern who is eligible within each of those main categories. Most potential immigrants who lack a family member or employer who can sponsor them for a green card do not have any other way to get a permanent resident visa, especially if they are not eligible for admission on humanitarian grounds or for the diversity visa lottery. Even many potential immigrants who have a family member or an employer willing to sponsor them face a long wait for a visa because of numerical caps on number of visas available in most categories each fiscal year. Immigrants from countries with very large numbers of immigrants, such as China, may face an additional wait because of country-of-origin caps on the number of visas.⁶ The only major admissions category that does not have any numerical cap is immediate relatives of U.S. citizens. This gives potential immigrants an incentive to marry a U.S. citizen in order to receive a green card quickly, especially those who face country caps in other admissions categories (Dziadula, 2022).

The United States occasionally uses immigration policy to support its geopolitical interests. Its actions in the early 1990s regarding Chinese immigrants are a case in point. Soon after violent events and deaths at student protests in Beijing in June 1989, President George H.W. Bush announced a deferred enforced departure policy towards Chinese immigrants

⁶Immigrants from all countries, including China, faced a backlog if petitioning as the spouse of a permanent resident (second preference) or as a member of the professions or person of exceptional ability (third preference) prior to the Immigration Act of 1990; after that Act raised the caps on employment-based admissions, Chinese immigrants faced backlogs in the EB-2 category by June 1992 and in the EB-3 category by July 1992.

already present in the United States.⁷ Under this policy, Chinese nationals would not be involuntarily returned (deported) to China if they lacked legal presence in the United States or if their visa expired. About 80,000 Chinese immigrants applied for protection under the policy. In April 1990, the Bush administration issued an executive order that extended the deferred deportations program and granted eligible Chinese immigrants work authorization. In October 1992, the Chinese Student Protection Act (CSPA) was signed into law. The CSPA allowed all Chinese nationals who were present in the United States in April 1990 to apply for lawful permanent residence (a green card). Over 53,000 Chinese immigrants ultimately received green cards under the CSPA.

Two main groups of Chinese immigrants benefited from the CSPA and the related earlier measures: Chinese graduate students and unauthorized Chinese immigrants. In 1990, there were over 40,000 Chinese students and scholars present in the United States with temporary visas, plus another roughly 70,000 unauthorized immigrants from China. Absent the CSPA, Chinese students who wanted permanent resident status would have had to find an employer or relative willing and able to submit a green card petition. Many of those students presumably would have been able to secure a temporary foreign worker visa under the H-1B program, which was created by the Immigration Act of 1990 and became operational in fiscal year 1992, and then eventually a green card via one of the employment-based categories. However, the U.S. policy changes removed any uncertainty about future immigration status and sped up the green card process for those Chinese beneficiaries. The policy changes also enabled those beneficiaries to work for any employer, not just one willing to sponsor them for a temporary or permanent visa. Meanwhile, unauthorized Chinese immigrants presumably lacked an employer or relative who could sponsor them for a green card. Those beneficiaries suddenly got the right to work legally and then a clear pathway to permanent resident status. Both groups of immigrants became able to sponsor a foreign-born spouse for a green card after they themselves received one.

 $^{^{7}}$ For additional details on U.S. immigration policy and the number of Chinese immigrants during this period, see Orrenius et al. (2012) and references therein.

As noted above, the policy changes led to gains in employment and earnings between 1990 and 2000 for highly educated Chinese immigrants – those who had at least a bachelor's degree – relative to other East Asian immigrants (Orrenius et al., 2012). Highly educated Chinese-born women who were eligible for the CSPA continued to experience relative gains in the U.S. labor market during 2001-2017 (Su et al., 2019). How those Chinese immigrants, and their less-educated counterparts, fared in the marriage market is an open question.

2.2 Marriage Markets: Conceptual Framework for Assortative Matching

In his pioneering work on the economics of marriage, Becker (1973, 1974) develops a model of the marriage market in which individuals aim to maximize their gains from marriage. In equilibrium, couples match on traits that are complements in the production of household goods.⁸ Becker gives education, race, and age, among others, as traits on which couples are likely to sort. The sorting can be positive, in which case couples have similar traits, or negative, in which case couples have opposing traits. Either way, couples match in ways that maximize the joint gains from marriage, and intra-couple transfers enable a spouse who gains more from a marriage to compensate one who gains less.

Keeley (1977) extends Becker's model of the marriage market to incorporate search costs. Because of search costs, marriage market participants may not be able to make optimal matches. Market participants then decide what tradeoffs they are willing to make and prioritize the characteristics they value the most in potential spouses. The "thicker" a marriage market is, or the more potential spouses with whom people can match, the lower participants' search costs. People then are more likely to make matches and the better those matches are likely to be, or the fewer tradeoffs people will have to make. Couples will display stronger sorting, either positive or negative, the thicker the marriage market is.

⁸Couples also may match on traits are complementary in the consumption of goods (Lam, 1988). See Mansour and McKinnish (2017) for an overview of models of assortative matching in marriage markets.

These models of marriage markets and assortative matching apply to immigrants in several key ways. First, many immigrants appear to view having the same ethnicity as a desirable, or complementary, trait and therefore prioritize marrying someone from the same origin country or, failing that, a co-ethnic who was born in the destination country. Marriage patterns suggest this preference for marriage to a co-ethnic – an endogamous marriage – is stronger among immigrants who arrived more recently or at older ages (e.g., Kantarevic, 2004; Chiswick and Houseworth, 2011; Furtado and Trejo, 2013). In the United States, Asian immigrants appear to have a stronger preference than most other groups for endogamy (Qian et al., 2001; Foad, 2018). Chinese and Korean immigrant men have particularly high rates of marrying co-nationals (Lichter et al., 2015).

Endogamy typically decreases with education, but Asian immigrants are an exception. Highly educated Asian immigrants are more likely than their less-educated counterparts to have endogamous marriages (Qian and Qian, 2020). This may mean that highly educated Asian immigrants put more priority on spousal ethnicity than their less-educated counterparts do. Alternatively, this pattern may reflect the thickness of co-ethnic local marriage markets. The thickness of co-ethnic local marriage markets for immigrants is typically measured using the share of the local population composed of co-ethnics of the opposite sex and the sex ratio among co-ethnics in the local area. A higher co-ethnic share among the opposite sex should increase the likelihood that immigrants marry a co-ethnic and reduce the tradeoffs that immigrants otherwise might have to make between ethnicity and other desirable spousal characteristics. A higher male/female sex ratio should create a more favorable marriage market for women, increasing the likelihood that they marry and reducing the tradeoffs that they need to make, while having the opposite effect among men (Becker, 1973). Empirical evidence on U.S. immigrants tends to support these predictions (e.g., Angrist, 2002; Chiswick and Houseworth, 2011).⁹ The large number of highly educated Asian

⁹However, there is also evidence that the co-ethnic sex ratio has little impact on endogamous marriage among the second generation or among immigrants who arrived in the U.S. as children (Kalmijn and Van Tubergen, 2010).

immigrants in some parts of the United States may explain why highly educated Asian immigrants are more likely than their less-educated counterparts to marry co-ethnics (Kalmijn, 2012). Thick marriage markets also may enable some Asian immigrants to not have to make tradeoffs between ethnicity and other characteristics in potential spouses.

A second application of the marriage market models is with regard to immigrants' legal status. Immigrants who lack legal status or have only a temporary visa may prioritize marrying someone who can sponsor them for a permanent visa. Marriage to a U.S. native or a legal immigrant is the key pathway for many unauthorized immigrants to receive legal status, particularly prior to U.S. policy changes during the late 1990s that made it difficult for unauthorized immigrants already living in the country to adjust to legal status (Smith Kelly, 2010). The marriage market models outlined above also predict that immigrants who lack legal status or have a temporary visa will be more willing than other immigrants to trade other desirable spousal characteristics, such as education, for U.S. citizenship or permanent residence among potential spouses. Dziadula (2022) finds evidence consistent with immigrants trading off spousal education for U.S. nativity. Adda et al. (2020) conclude that, in Italy, immigrants from EU-accession countries became less willing to trade off spousal age and education for Italian nativity after their own country joined the EU.

"Green-card marriages" also can be conceptualized as a form of status exchange. As formulated by Davis (1941) and Merton (1941), status exchange occurs when minority group members trade their high socioeconomic status for the high social status of majority group members. Immigrants may effectively exchange their own desirable socioeconomic traits for a spouse's U.S. citizenship or permanent resident status, which enables them to sponsor the immigrant for a green card. If this form of status exchange occurs, immigrants who need a green card will tend to have higher levels of education than their spouses and therefore have hypogamous marriages with respect to education. In addition, immigrant men will be older relative to their wives if women view an older husband as desirable, while immigrant women will be younger relative to their husbands if men view a younger wife as desirable; either way, the age gap between spouses will be larger. However, if spouses prefer someone near their own age, as suggested by Mansour and McKinnish (2017), the age gap between spouses might be smaller. Choi et al. (2012) report results consistent with status exchange along education-nativity lines in the United States, particularly among immigrant men.¹⁰ However, Liang and Ito (1999) find little evidence of status exchange among Asian immigrant men in New York City area.

The marriage market models outlined above can predict that Chinese immigrants who were covered by the U.S. immigration policy changes in the early 1990s became more likely to marry for several main reasons. First, Chinese immigrants who were highly educated saw their labor market outcomes improve, making them more desirable spouses. Second, the CSPA removed any uncertainty among Chinese immigrants about whether they would be able to stay in the United States. This certainty, together with their better labor market outcomes, may have increased not only their desirability as spouses but also their own desire to marry. Third, CSPA beneficiaries became more desirable spouses to potential immigrants because they became able to sponsor a foreign-born spouse for a permanent resident visa after they received their own permanent resident visa.

However, the marriage market models can also predict that Chinese immigrants did not become more likely to get married in the wake of the immigration policy changes. Immigrants who would have entered into a green-card marriage in order to obtain legal status no longer needed to do so. Higher returns to education and higher earnings might have caused some Chinese immigrants to become more selective in the marriage market, slowing their transition into marriage and dampening the increase in the marriage rate among Chinese immigrants during the decade.

The marriage market models predict that Chinese immigrants made better matches after they gained legal status and, among the highly educated, their labor market outcomes improved. Further, CSPA beneficiaries no longer needed to trade off other spousal charac-

 $^{^{10}{\}rm In}$ addition, Behtoui (2010) reports evidence consistent with status exchange in marriages between Swedish natives and non-Western male and female immigrants.

teristics for the ability of a spouse to sponsor them for a green card. They also no longer needed to engage in status exchange of their own desirable characteristics for the ability of a spouse to sponsor them. We therefore expect to see better spousal characteristics, such as higher education levels and higher earnings, among Chinese immigrants than among other immigrants after the U.S. policy changes. That said, the mixed findings in the literature on status exchange among immigrants and natives suggest there might have been little or even no relative change in some spouse characteristics after the U.S. policy changed.

Lastly, we expect to see a decrease in marriages to U.S. natives and an increase in marriages to co-nationals among Chinese immigrants relative to other immigrants, assuming that marriage to a co-national is more desirable than marriage to a U.S. native, all else equal. However, marriage market models can predict that Chinese immigrants became relatively more likely to marry U.S. natives after the CSPA. U.S. natives may be reluctant to marry unauthorized immigrants or temporary visa holders because of concerns that they are being used for a green card.¹¹ Further, committing marriage fraud is a felony subject to prison time and/or a fine. The greater these concerns are among U.S. natives, the larger the intra-couple transfer they may require to be willing to marry an unauthorized immigrant or a temporary visa holder, and therefore the fewer such marriages that occur. Concerns about being used or committing marriage fraud should have dissipated after Chinese immigrants received legal status via the CSPA, and the size of any intra-couple transfer a Chinese immigrant needed to make to marry a U.S. native should have decreased. We therefore might see an increase in marriages to U.S. natives among Chinese immigrants relative to other East Asian immigrants.

¹¹Consistent with this, Dziadula (2020) finds that less than 20% of married immigrants who are not naturalized U.S. citizens have a U.S.-born spouse.

3 Data and Empirical Methods

We use data from the 1990 and 2000 U.S. Census 5% public use samples (Ruggles et al., 2022). Importantly for our purposes, the individual characteristics reported in the decennial Census include country of birth, year of immigration, and marital status. Our sample from those Censuses is all immigrants who were born in mainland China, Hong Kong, Korea, or Taiwan, reported immigrating to the United States between 1980 and 1990, and were between ages 20 and 39 in 1990 or ages 30 and 49 in 2000. The data are a synthetic cohort since we cannot follow specific individuals over time. We focus on people who were relatively young adults in 1990 in order to best capture changes in marital status over the next decade and because most CSPA beneficiaries were young adults. Like previous studies of the effects of the CSPA (Orrenius et al., 2012; Su et al., 2019), we use immigrants from Hong Kong, Korea, and Taiwan – other East Asian immigrants – as the main control group since they are most culturally similar to Chinese immigrants; the results are generally similar if we compare Chinese immigrants with all other immigrants or with U.S. natives, as discussed later.

3.1 Descriptive Statistics

Table 1 reports descriptive statistics for the sample, stratified by education, origin (with our control countries combined), and sex. We classify immigrants as highly educated (high ed) in 1990 if they already had a bachelor's degree or if they had completed high school and were still enrolled in school, and as highly educated in 2000 if they had at least a bachelor's degree. We classify immigrants as less educated (low ed) in 1990 if they had completed high school, and as less educated in 2000 if they had completed high school, and as less educated in 2000 if they had completed high school, and as less educated in 2000 if they had not completed high school, and as less educated in 2000 if they had not completed high school, and as

The share of Chinese and other East Asian immigrants who were currently married was much higher in 2000 than in 1990 for most of the groups shown in Table 1. For example,

	High e	High ed China		d control	ntrol Low ed China		Low ed control	
	1990	2000	1990	2000	1990	2000	1990	2000
Panel A: Men								
Married	0.55	0.88	0.56	0.84	0.69	0.85	0.60	0.80
Married, spouse present	0.44	0.84	0.51	0.81	0.57	0.79	0.53	0.78
Married, spouse absent	0.11	0.04	0.04	0.02	0.12	0.07	0.07	0.02
Spouse arrived after 1990, same birthplace	_	0.17	_	0.10	_	0.21	_	0.11
Observations	1530	1495	4068	2820	984	1576	1222	2023
Panel B: Women								
Married	0.64	0.84	0.61	0.82	0.83	0.86	0.81	0.81
Married, spouse present	0.57	0.81	0.59	0.79	0.77	0.83	0.79	0.79
Married, spouse absent	0.07	0.03	0.02	0.03	0.06	0.03	0.03	0.02
Spouse arrived after 1990, same birthplace	-	0.04	_	0.02	-	0.06	_	0.03
Observations	1306	1221	4029	2892	1201	1896	2427	3704

Table 1: Descriptive statistics for marital status variables

Note: Shown are weighted sample means.

the married share of highly educated Chinese men was 33 percentage points higher in 2000 than in 1990, and 28 percentage points higher for highly educated other East Asian men. These increases in the marriage rate are not surprising since the sample was in the prime age range to get married. That said, less-educated women from both origin groups already had notably high marriage rates – over 80% – in 1990. The marriage rate rose only slightly over the decade among less-educated women from China and not at all among less-educated women from the control countries.

For many of the groups shown in Table 1, the share married with a spouse present rose even more than the share married did. For example, the share of highly educated Chinese men who were married with their spouse present was 40 percentage points higher in 2000 than in 1990, and 30 percentage points higher for highly educated other East Asian men. Meanwhile, the share married with a spouse absent (living elsewhere) fell among almost all groups; the only exception is the high-education control group of women. The sample means in Table 1 thus suggest that some immigrants reunited during the decade with a spouse who was living elsewhere in 1990. Consistent with this, a considerable share of men had a spouse who immigrated to the United States after 1990 and was born in the same country. For example, 17 percent of our sample of highly educated Chinese men were married in 2000 to a Chinese woman who migrated after 1990. Some of these couples may have married during the 1990s, but the drop in spouse-absent marriages suggests some men were already married in 1990 and their wives were still in the origin country that year but moved to the United States by 2000.¹²

Table 2 reports descriptive statistics for spouse characteristics among the sample of married immigrants whose spouse was living with them.¹³ On average, male immigrants were older than their wives, and female immigrants were younger than their husbands. We examine three measures of education among immigrants' spouses: whether the spouse had at least a bachelor's degree; whether the spouse had the same level of education as the immigrant (measured in five categories of highest level attained: not completed high school, completed high school only, some college, bachelor's degree, and graduate degree); and whether the spouse had the same or a higher level of education than the immigrant. The sample displays considerable assortative matching on education: Most spouses of highly educated immigrants had at least a bachelor's degree, whereas few spouses of less-educated immigrants did.

There is also considerable assortative matching on nativity in our sample. Most immigrants and their spouses were born in the same country. The share of immigrants married to U.S. natives is very low for men from both origin groups and for less-educated women from China. The less-educated control group of women is the least likely to have a spouse from the same country and by far the most likely to be married to a U.S. native. Most of their U.S.-native spouses are not of East Asian ancestry.

¹²Because of the prevalence of these later-arriving spouses, we do not compare pre- and post-1990 arrivals for China and the comparison countries in the 2000 Census. The later-arriving spouses of the pre-1990 arrival group would be included in the post-1990 arrival group.

¹³The design of the Census does not allow us to match spouses who did not live together, even if both spouses were in the United States.

	High ed China		High ec	l control	Low ec	l China	Low ed	control
	1990	2000	1990	2000	1990	2000	1990	2000
Panel A: Men								
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	1.29	2.03	1.91	2.38	1.80	2.84	2.26	2.54
At least bachelor's degree	0.69	0.80	0.70	0.71	0.05	0.08	0.07	0.17
Same level of education	0.39	0.52	0.43	0.45	0.70	0.65	0.65	0.50
Same or higher level of education	0.47	0.57	0.47	0.49	0.91	0.87	0.91	0.79
Born in same country	0.88	0.89	0.92	0.88	0.84	0.89	0.87	0.88
U.S. native	0.02	0.01	0.02	0.03	0.02	0.02	0.02	0.03
U.S. native, East Asian ancestry	0.01	0.00	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.02	0.00	0.01
U.S. native, not East Asian ancestry	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.02	0.00	0.01	0.01	0.02
Real earned income (\$)	9,314	33,210	10,213	$23,\!526$	7,680	13,934	8,506	14,920
Observations	683	1252	2128	2328	554	1230	648	1579
Panel B: Women								
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	-3.08	-2.38	-2.95	-2.72	-5.14	-4.00	-3.72	-3.06
At least bachelor's degree	0.79	0.91	0.83	0.86	0.12	0.19	0.18	0.31
Same level of education	0.43	0.60	0.51	0.53	0.63	0.54	0.39	0.37
Same or higher level of education	0.83	0.84	0.87	0.80	0.94	0.87	0.97	0.92
Born in same country	0.80	0.79	0.81	0.74	0.84	0.82	0.58	0.65
U.S. native	0.09	0.12	0.11	0.14	0.03	0.04	0.33	0.26
U.S. native, East Asian ancestry	0.02	0.01	0.01	0.03	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01
U.S. native, not East Asian ancestry	0.06	0.11	0.10	0.11	0.01	0.02	0.32	0.24
Real earned income (\$)	22,063	66,917	29,714	60,312	16,116	25,643	24,381	$36,\!179$
Observations	742	986	2396	2287	913	1564	1907	2937

Table 2: Descriptive statistics for spouse characteristics

Note: Shown are weighted sample means for people who are married, spouse present.

3.2 Empirical Methods

The sample means in Tables 1 and 2 indicate that marital status and spouse characteristics changed considerably between 1990 and 2000 for both Chinese and other East Asian immigrants. Our basic empirical strategy is to compare the changes in marital status and spouse characteristics during that decade among Chinese immigrants with the corresponding changes among other East Asian immigrants. This comparison of relative changes is the classic difference-in-differences (D-in-D) methodology.

We estimate two versions of the D-in-D model. The first is a simple comparison of the

changes in the treatment and control groups, or

$$Y_{it} = \alpha + \beta_1 China_{it} + \beta_2 Year 2000_{it} + \beta_3 China_{it} * Year 2000_{it} + \epsilon_{it}, \tag{1}$$

where Y_{it} is a measure of marital status or spouse characteristics for person *i* observed in year *t*. The estimate of β_3 is equivalent to the difference-in-differences in the sample means for the treatment and control groups, by education and sex, in Tables 1 and 2.

We also control for differences in observable characteristics with a multivariate version of the D-in-D model, or

$$Y_{it} = \alpha + \beta_1 China_{it} + \beta_2 Year 2000_{it} + \beta_3 China_{it} * Year 2000_{it} + \delta_1 Demographics_{it} + \delta_2 Marriage market_{it} + \sigma State_i + \epsilon_{it}.$$
(2)

In equation (2), $Demographics_{it}$ includes immigrants' age and its square, age at migration, education, and enrollment status (see Appendix Table 1 for descriptive characteristics for those characteristics). In regressions that look at the spouse's income (measured as the inverse hyperbolic sine of real earned income), the regression adds the inverse hyperbolic sine of an immigrant's own real earned income and the spouse's age and its square and education. *Marriage market*_{it} is two measures of the thickness of the co-ethnic local marriage market: the share of the opposite sex who are from the same country and the male/female sex ratio among immigrants from the same country.¹⁴ State_i is state fixed effects.

The advantage of equation (2) is that it controls for observable differences between Chinese and other East Asian immigrants that might be associated with marriage-related outcomes, such as differences in age or education. The marriage-market variables and state fixed effects help control for location-specific factors that might affect marriage-related outcomes. We show results from ordinary least squares regressions; to address potential concerns about time-varying dependent variables, we also estimated doubly robust D-in-D specifications following Sant'Anna and Zhao (2022), which builds on the inverse probability weighting ap-

¹⁴The marriage market variables measures are based on the population ages 20-60 in an immigrant's PUMA (public use microdata area).

proach by Abadie (2005) and the outcome regression by Heckman et al. (1997).¹⁵ We report robust standard errors throughout.

The D-in-D can be attributed to the CSPA and related immigration policy changes regarding Chinese immigrants in the early 1990s under the assumption that marital status and spouse characteristics would have changed similarly among Chinese and other East Asian immigrants absent the CSPA and related immigration policy changes. Since we cannot observe the counterfactual, this is an inherently untestable assumption. However, the treatment and control groups had similar characteristics in 1990 (as shown in Appendix Table 1), supporting the plausibility of this assumption, and the two groups were exposed to similar economic conditions in the United States during the 1990s. We cannot use the 1980 and 1990 Censuses to compare pre-trends for our sample of immigrants who arrived in the United States during the 1980s since few people in our sample were already present in the United States in 1980 and many of them were too young before the 1990s to get married. In the previous cohort of immigrants – those who arrived during the 1970s – there were few significant differences in marital outcomes between Chinese and other East Asian immigrants between 1980 and 1990, a pattern consistent with parallel pre-trends.¹⁶

Our D-in-D estimates are the average treatment effect on the treated (ATT) – they give the effect of the CSPA relative to the usual green-card channels. The CSPA enabled more Chinese immigrants to receive a green card than otherwise would have been the case and more quickly, and none of the control group was eligible under it. Our estimates are underestimates of the effect of receiving a green card because some of the treatment and control groups already had a green card or would have received one anyways via employment

¹⁵The doubly robust D-in-D results for the marital status outcomes are in Appendix Table 2, and those for spouse characteristics are in Appendix Table 3. The results are generally consistent with our main results.

¹⁶Appendix Tables 4 and 5 show the results of D-in-D regressions using the 1980 and 1990 Census data to compare Chinese and other East Asian immigrants who arrived during the 1970s. We caution that this is a different cohort of immigrants with considerably different individual characteristics than the 1980s arrivals. Further, all unauthorized immigrants who were present in the U.S. by 1982 were eligible for a large-scale legalization program in 1986, making the 1980s an unusual period to examine. Most of the results do not indicate a significant D-in-D; the few that are significant tend to be in the opposite direction of our results for the 1990s, suggesting that the CSPA reversed any trend that was present among the previous cohort of immigrants.

or family.

Our empirical analysis faces several potential limitations that are common in the literature. The first is return migration. Selective return migration, particularly selection that differed between the treatment and control groups along unobservable characteristics, is a potential source of bias since we do not have panel data on individuals. Fortunately for our purposes, return migration was low during this period, in part because of weak economic conditions in much of Asia during the late 1990s. Few in the treatment group moved back to China during the 1990s since they were all eligible for a green card.

A second potential limitation is a lack of information about the timing of marriages relative to the timing of migration. The decennial Census does not report when people married. We therefore cannot distinguish between dual-immigrant couples who met and married after both of them had independently migrated to the United States and those who met and married before one or both of them migrated. We can identify dual-immigrant couples with one spouse who arrived after 1990. Since our sample consists of people who had already immigrated by 1990, we assume those later-arriving spouses were joining the immigrant who was already in the United States. We refer to those later-arriving spouses as spousal chain migration if both spouses were born in the same country. However, some of these couples may have met and married after the later-arriving spouse independently migrated to the United States. The drop in married, spouse absent couples for most groups supports our assumption that many – although not all – of these couples engaged in spousal chain migration.

A final limitation of our empirical analysis is that we observe only current marital status, and we observe spouse characteristics only if the spouse is present. We do not observe marriages that occurred and dissolved during the 1990s. This typically biases a sample towards endogamous marriages, which tend to be more stable, and towards more recent marriages (Adserà and Ferrer, 2015). The low divorce rate among East Asian immigrants (e.g., Dziadula, 2022) reduces concerns about "survivor bias," as does restricting the sample to relatively young adults. Observing spouse characteristics only if the spouse is present likely biases our sample toward observing marriages to a U.S. native.

4 Results

We first discuss the D-in-D results for marital status and spouse characteristics that compare Chinese immigrants to other East Asians. We then briefly explore the robustness of those results to comparing Chinese immigrants to all other immigrants or to U.S. natives.

4.1 Marital Status

Table 3 reports the estimated difference-in-differences for our measures of marital status. There are three main patterns in the results: Chinese immigrants became more likely than other East Asian immigrants to be married and living with a spouse; they became less likely to be married to a spouse who was living elsewhere; and they became more likely to have a spouse who was born in the same country and arrived in the United States after 1990.¹⁷ For example, the share of highly educated Chinese immigrant men who were married with a spouse present rose by 9.7 percentage points compared with other East Asian immigrants (row 2, column 1), and by 5.8 percentage points when controlling for observable individual characteristics (row 2, column 2). Meanwhile, the relative share who were married with a spouse absent fell by 5.1 percentage points (5.3 percentage points with controls, as shown in row 3). The relative share with a co-national spouse who arrived after 1990 rose by 6.8 percentage points (5.8 percentage points with controls, as shown in row 4). The D-in-Ds are similar, albeit smaller in magnitude, among both highly educated and less-educated women (bottom panel).

Less-educated men are a notable exception in Table 3. The only significant D-in-D is an increase in the share of less-educated Chinese immigrant men with a spouse who was

¹⁷In results not shown here, we did not find significant relative changes in being currently divorced, widowed, or separated in our sample.

	Hig	h ed	Lov	v ed
Dependent variable:	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Panel A: Men				
Married	0.046^{**} (0.020)	$0.005 \\ (0.018)$	-0.023 (0.026)	-0.021 (0.024)
Married, spouse present	$\begin{array}{c} 0.097^{***} \\ (0.021) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.058^{***} \\ (0.019) \end{array}$	-0.027 (0.028)	-0.028 (0.026)
Married, spouse absent	-0.051^{***} (0.012)	-0.053^{***} (0.012)	$0.004 \\ (0.016)$	$0.007 \\ (0.016)$
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990	$\begin{array}{c} 0.068^{***} \\ (0.012) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.058^{***} \\ (0.012) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.094^{***} \\ (0.014) \end{array}$	0.085^{***} (0.014)
Observations	9913	9913	5805	5805
<u>Panel B: Women</u> Married	-0.010 (0.022)	-0.028 (0.020)	0.033^{*} (0.018)	$0.008 \\ (0.018)$
Married, spouse present	0.041^{*} (0.023)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.021 \\ (0.021) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.056^{***} \\ (0.020) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.031 \\ (0.019) \end{array}$
Married, spouse absent	-0.050^{***} (0.010)	-0.049^{***} (0.010)	-0.022^{**} (0.009)	-0.023^{**} (0.009)
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990	0.020^{***} (0.007)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.019^{***} \\ (0.007) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.035^{***} \\ (0.007) \end{array}$	0.030^{***} (0.007)
Observations	9448	9448	9228	9228
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Υ	Ν	Υ

Table 3: Difference-in-differences results for marital status variables

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 2000 interaction term in a regression with the indicated dependent variable. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.

* p<0.10; ** p<0.05; *** p<0.01

born in the same country and arrived in the United States after 1990 (top panel, columns 3 and 4). Unlike the other groups, less-educated Chinese immigrant men did not experience either a relative increase in being married or a switch from being married with a spouse living elsewhere to being married with a spouse living with them. Less-educated Chinese immigrant men were no more likely than other East Asians to get married, but they were more likely to have a spouse who might be a chain migrant.

The overall pattern of the results in Table 3 suggests that some Chinese immigrants brought over a spouse after they themselves became eligible for a green card. In other words, Chinese immigrants appear to have engaged in more spousal chain migration than other East Asian immigrants. Again, we do not know for certain whether Chinese immigrants were already married in 1990 to their newly arriving spouses, but the switch from married with spouse absent to married with spouse present for women and for highly educated men suggests that many already were. Further, the main result underpinning our conclusion of spousal chain migration – that Chinese immigrants were more likely than other East Asian immigrants to marry a co-national who arrived after 1990 – is robust to a wide variety of other ways of identifying potential spousal chain migrants. These include dropping spouses who arrived in 1990 or in 1990-1992, restricting the sample to immigrants who are married with their spouse present, and including spouses who arrived after 1989 (see Appendix Table 6). The chain migration result is also robust to estimating only first-differences between Chinese immigrants and other East Asian immigrants in the 2000 Census data (see Appendix Table 7).¹⁸

The above results indicate changes in some marriage market outcomes among Chinese immigrants, particularly highly educated men and women in both education groups, relative to other East Asian immigrants. We next turn to how spousal characteristics changed.

4.2 Spouse Characteristics

The marriage market models predict that Chinese immigrants who got married after they were automatically eligible for a green card had spouses with more-favorable characteristics. The results in Table 4 generally support this prediction.¹⁹ Most notably, positive assortative matching on education and nativity increased for most groups of Chinese immigrants relative to other East Asian immigrants. For example, the likelihood that a spouse had the same level of education rose among male and highly educated female Chinese immigrants.

 $^{^{18}}$ The dependent variable of having a co-national spouse who arrived during the 1990s takes the value 0 for all observations in the 1990 Census in the D-in-D regressions in Table 3 and Appendix Table 6. Appendix Table 7 therefore reports the first-difference results without the 1990 observations in the regressions to assuage any concerns about including observations that mechanically all have a dependent variable equal to 0.

¹⁹The sample in Table 4 is conditional on being married with spouse present. We are not able to observe characteristics of spouses who are absent, nor can we compare immigrants who married before and after 1990.

The share of highly educated Chinese immigrant men whose spouse had the same level of education rose by 10.8 percentage points relative to other East Asian immigrants, by 9.3 percentage points among less-educated Chinese immigrant men, and by 15 percentage points among highly educated Chinese immigrant women before controlling for other observable characteristics. The likelihood that immigrants and their spouses were born in the same country also rose for male and highly educated female Chinese immigrants relative to other East Asian immigrants.

Other results in Table 4 suggest that Chinese immigrants' spouses were more likely to have desirable characteristics after Chinese immigrants became automatically eligible for a green card. The age gap between less-educated Chinese immigrant men and their wives rose, indicating those men married younger women relative to other East Asian immigrants. Spousal earnings increased among both male and female highly educated Chinese immigrants. The gains in spousal education appear to account for the gains in their earnings, which are smaller and no longer statistically significant when controlling for other observable characteristics.

Less-educated women are the outlier in the D-in-D results for spouse characteristics. Lesseducated Chinese immigrant women became relatively less likely to be married to someone with at least a bachelor's degree before controlling for other observable characteristics. They also became relatively less likely to have a spouse with the same level of education. Together, those results suggest that Chinese immigrant women who had completed high school became relatively more likely to be married to someone who had not completed high school, while those who had not completed high school remained as likely as other East Asian immigrants to be married to someone who also had not completed high school.

Less-educated Chinese immigrant women also became relatively less likely to be married to someone from the same country of birth. They instead became relatively more likely to be married to a U.S. native, and those U.S.-born spouses were predominately not of East Asian ancestry. The relative increase in marriages to U.S. natives is surprising because

	Hig	h ed	Lov	v ed
Dependent variable:	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Panel A: Men				
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	0.266	0.327	0.762^{**}	0.577^{*}
	(0.221)	(0.222)	(0.305)	(0.303)
At least bachelor's degree	0.101^{***}	0.055^{**}	-0.058***	-0.006
	(0.027)	(0.026)	(0.020)	(0.021)
Same level of education	0.108^{***}	0.112^{***}	0.093^{***}	0.025
	(0.030)	(0.031)	(0.036)	(0.036)
Same or higher level of education	0.081^{***}	0.113^{***}	0.083^{***}	0.011
	(0.030)	(0.030)	(0.023)	(0.023)
Same birthplace	0.058^{***}	0.033^{*}	0.045^{*}	0.023
	(0.020)	(0.020)	(0.025)	(0.026)
U.S. native	-0.016**	-0.011	-0.005	-0.001
	(0.008)	(0.008)	(0.011)	(0.011)
U.S. native, East Asian ancestry	-0.006	-0.006	-0.002	-0.003
	(0.005)	(0.005)	(0.008)	(0.008)
U.S. native, not East Asian ancestry	-0.010	-0.005	-0.002	0.002
	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.008)	(0.008)
Real earned income	0.633**	0.299	-0.045	-0.081
	(0.299)	(0.295)	(0.371)	(0.373)
Observations	6391	6391	4011	4011
Panel B: Women				
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	0.479^{*}	0.371	0.490	0.395
	(0.286)	(0.293)	(0.329)	(0.332)
At least bachelor's degree	0.087***	0.042**	-0.059***	-0.008
	(0.022)	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.020)
Same level of education	0.150***	0.058**	-0.074***	-0.088***
	(0.030)	(0.028)	(0.027)	(0.027)
Same or higher level of education	0.078^{***}	0.089^{***}	-0.009	-0.025^{*}
	(0.023)	(0.023)	(0.014)	(0.014)
Same birthplace	0.052^{**} (0.025)	0.024 (0.025)	-0.089^{***} (0.023)	-0.105^{***} (0.022)
II C	· /	· /	0.080***	0.069***
U.S. native	-0.003 (0.019)	0.006 (0.019)	(0.080^{+++})	(0.069^{+++})
U.C. notive Feat Agian anagetre	-0.033***	-0.029***	-0.004	0.002
U.S. native, East Asian ancestry	(0.007)	(0.029^{+++})	(0.004)	(0.002)
U.S. native, not East Asian ancestry	(0.007) 0.029*	(0.007) 0.034^{*}	(0.007) 0.084^{***}	0.067***
0.5. harive, not East Asian ancestry	(0.029°)	(0.034)	(0.034) (0.016)	(0.015)
Real earned income	(0.013) 0.457^{**}	0.108	-0.006	0.060
near carned meonie	(0.437) (0.231)	(0.108) (0.226)	(0.219)	(0.221)
Observations	(0.231) 6411	6411	(0.215) 7321	7321
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Υ	Ν	Υ

Table 4: Difference-in-differences	s results for spouse	characteristics
------------------------------------	----------------------	-----------------

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 2000 interaction term in a regression with the indicated dependent variable for spouse characteristics. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses. * p<0.10; ** p<0.05; *** p<0.01

after the CSPA Chinese immigrants did not need to marry a U.S. native to get a green card. These women may have become more attractive to U.S.-born men in the marriage market since those potential spouses would no longer worry about being used for a green card or committing marriage fraud. Highly educated Chinese immigrant women also became relatively more likely to be married to a U.S. native not of East Asian ancestry, but those relative gains arose from a relative decrease in marriages to U.S. natives of East Asian ancestry, not to fellow countrymen.

The relative increase in spousal chain migration among most groups of Chinese immigrants suggested by Table 3 does not appear to drive the changes in spouse characteristics shown in Table 4. In the 2000 Census, there are few significant differences between Chineseborn spouses who arrived after 1990 and other spouses (see Appendix Table 8).²⁰ The Chinese-born spouses who arrived after 1990 had a larger age difference with their spouse than other spouses did, but none of the education variables indicates a significant difference between potential chain migration spouses from China and other spouses. The results in Table 4 are also robust to not including spouses from the same birthplace who arrived after 1990 (see Appendix Table 9). Potential chain migrant spouses therefore do not appear to be the sole source of the observed changes in spousal characteristics among Chinese immigrants relative to other East Asian immigrants.

4.3 Robustness

The above results compared Chinese immigrants with immigrants from other East Asian countries because of cultural similarities. Immigrants from those countries were also likely to be fairly similarly impacted by other changes in U.S. immigration policy, such as the creation of the H-1B program, and by changes in economic conditions in Asia during the

²⁰Appendix Table 8 reports results from D-in-D regressions that use only data from the 2000 Census and that include a dummy variable for whether a spouse was born in the same country and arrived after 1990, i.e., is a potential chain migrant, in place of the year-2000 dummy variable. The D-in-D coefficients therefore show differences between potential chain migration spouses of Chinese immigrants and other spouses of Chinese immigrants, relative to the same difference among other East Asian immigrants.

1990s. That said, the non-Chinese foreign born as a whole offer a much larger comparison group. The results are generally similar if we instead compare Chinese immigrants with all other immigrants.

	Hig	h ed	Lo	w ed
Dependent variable:	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Panel A: Men				
Married	$0.020 \\ (0.017)$	$0.015 \\ (0.015)$	-0.085^{***} (0.019)	$0.003 \\ (0.017)$
Married, spouse present	$\begin{array}{c} 0.076^{***} \\ (0.018) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.070^{***} \\ (0.017) \end{array}$	-0.070^{***} (0.021)	$0.008 \\ (0.019)$
Married, spouse absent	-0.057^{***} (0.011)	-0.056^{***} (0.011)	-0.014 (0.013)	-0.006 (0.013)
Spouse is from same birthplace arrived after 1990	$\begin{array}{c} 0.044^{***} \\ (0.011) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.038^{***} \\ (0.011) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.062^{***} \\ (0.012) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.071^{***} \\ (0.012) \end{array}$
Observations	61,755	61,755	$154,\!014$	$154,\!014$
<u>Panel B: Women</u> Married	-0.006 (0.019)	-0.007 (0.017)	-0.041^{***} (0.015)	-0.009 (0.014)
Married, spouse present	0.033^{*} (0.020)	0.032^{*} (0.018)	-0.027 (0.016)	$0.005 \\ (0.016)$
Married, spouse absent	-0.039^{***} (0.010)	-0.039^{***} (0.010)	-0.014^{*} (0.008)	-0.014^{*} (0.008)
Spouse is from same birthplace arrived after 1990	$0.003 \\ (0.006)$	$0.002 \\ (0.006)$	0.025^{***} (0.006)	0.029^{***} (0.006)
Observations	54,340	54,340	$137,\!159$	$137,\!159$
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Υ	Ν	Υ

Table 5: Difference-in-differences results for marital status variables, all foreign born

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 2000 interaction term in a regression with the indicated dependent variable. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses. * p<0.10, ** p<0.05, *** p<0.01

As Table 5 shows, we continue to find that most groups of Chinese immigrants became more likely, relative to all other immigrants, to be married with their spouse present after they automatically became eligible for a green card. They again also became relatively less likely to be married with a spouse absent. Less-educated Chinese men remain an exception to that pattern. We also continue to find that Chinese immigrants were more likely than other immigrants who have a spouse from the same country who arrived in the United States after 1990, with the exception of highly educated Chinese immigrant women.

Table 6 shows D-in-D results comparing spouse characteristics among Chinese immigrants and all other immigrants. The results continue to indicate a relative increase in positive assortative matching on education among highly educated Chinese immigrants. Some of the results again suggest that Chinese immigrants' spouses had more-desirable characteristics after Chinese immigrants became automatically eligible for a green card. For example, spousal education rose among highly educated Chinese immigrant women relative to all other immigrants, and spousal earnings rose considerably for male and highly educated female Chinese immigrants relative to all other immigrants.

Unlike the results comparing Chinese immigrants with other East Asians, the comparison with all other immigrants does not indicate a significant relative increase in the share of male and highly educated Chinese immigrants whose spouse is a co-national. Changes in the sample composition between 1990 and 2000 contribute to that null result. There was a substantial increase in the number of highly educated Indian immigrants during that decade, and they – like East Asians – are particularly likely to be married to a co-national. The results in Table 6 continue to indicate that less-educated Chinese immigrant women shifted from marrying co-nationals to marrying U.S. natives, and those U.S. natives were not of East Asian ancestry.

Lastly, we compare Chinese immigrants to U.S. natives. U.S natives were not directly affected by changes in U.S. immigration policy. Immigration policy-induced changes in their economic outcomes or in the pool of potential spouses may have affected their outcomes in the marriage market, but any such effects should be very small relative to the effects among Chinese immigrants. A major disadvantage of examining U.S. natives is that it does not make sense to examine whether they married someone born in the same country who arrived in the United States after 1990. We therefore do not examine a measure of spousal chain migration among this sample.

	Hig	h ed	Lov	v ed
Dependent variable:	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Panel A: Men				
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	-0.440**	-0.311	-0.248	0.065
	(0.199)	(0.198)	(0.253)	(0.248)
At least bachelor's degree	0.003	0.017	-0.008	0.002
	(0.024)	(0.023)	(0.013)	(0.013)
Same level of education	0.110^{***}	0.095^{***}	0.040	0.026
	(0.026)	(0.026)	(0.026)	(0.026)
Same or higher level of education	0.096^{***}	0.081^{***}	0.053^{***}	0.029^{*}
	(0.027)	(0.026)	(0.016)	(0.015)
Same birthplace	0.004	0.002	0.008	0.016
	(0.018)	(0.018)	(0.020)	(0.020)
U.S. native	0.012	0.021**	0.035***	0.026***
	(0.008)	(0.010)	(0.009)	(0.009)
U.S. native, East Asian ancestry	-0.005	-0.006	0.002	0.002
	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.007)	(0.007)
U.S. native, not East Asian ancestry	0.017**	0.027***	0.033***	0.024***
	(0.007)	(0.009)	(0.005)	(0.006)
Real earned income	1.628***	1.306***	0.443*	0.513*
	(0.254)	(0.249)	(0.269)	(0.270)
Observations	34,680	34,680	87,063	87,063
Panel B: Women				
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	0.104	0.17	0.208	0.265
	(0.256)	(0.257)	(0.286)	(0.284)
At least bachelor's degree	0.038^{*}	0.043^{**}	0.021	0.033**
	(0.020)	(0.018)	(0.016)	(0.015)
Same level of education	0.154^{***}	0.103***	-0.039*	-0.053**
	(0.027)	(0.025)	(0.022)	(0.021)
Same or higher level of education	0.066***	0.084***	0.015	0.008
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.013)	(0.012)
Same birthplace	0.003	-0.001	-0.020	-0.038**
	(0.022)	(0.022)	(0.017)	(0.017)
U.S. native	0.010	0.015	0.002	0.018*
	(0.016)	(0.017)	(0.009)	(0.010)
U.S. native, East Asian ancestry	-0.017***	-0.018***	-0.001	0.000
	(0.006)	(0.006)	(0.006)	(0.006)
U.S. native, not East Asian ancestry	0.027*	0.033**	0.002	0.017**
	(0.015)	(0.016)	(0.006)	(0.007)
Real earned income	1.142***	0.872***	-0.368**	-0.274
	(0.192)	(0.188)	(0.172)	(0.169)
Observations	33,926	33,926	91,020	91,020
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Υ	Ν	Υ

Table 6: Difference-in-differences results for spouse characteristics, all foreign born

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 2000 interaction term in a regression with the indicated dependent variable for spouse characteristics. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.

The marital status variables results are generally similar when comparing Chinese immigrants to U.S. natives. As Table 7 shows, both highly educated and less-educated Chinese immigrant men became significantly more likely than U.S.-born men to be married at all and to be married with their spouse present (row 2). All groups of Chinese immigrants became significantly less likely than U.S. natives to be married with their spouse absent.

	Hig	h ed	Lov	v ed
Dependent variable:	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Panel A: Men				
Married	0.070^{***}	0.002	0.035^{*}	0.070^{***}
	(0.017)	(0.015)	(0.019)	(0.018)
Married, spouse present	0.145***	0.065***	0.098***	0.130***
	(0.017)	(0.016)	(0.021)	(0.020)
Married, spouse absent	-0.075***	-0.063***	-0.063***	-0.060***
, r	(0.011)	(0.011)	(0.013)	(0.014)
Observations	960,613	960,613	2,126,841	2,126,841
Panel B: Women				
Married	-0.02	-0.051***	-0.018	-0.022
	(0.018)	(0.017)	(0.015)	(0.015)
Married, spouse present	0.024	-0.008	0.012	0.007
	(0.019)	(0.018)	(0.016)	(0.016)
Married, spouse absent	-0.045***	-0.043***	-0.029***	-0.029***
/ 1	(0.010)	(0.010)	(0.008)	(0.008)
Observations	1,027,552	1,027,552	2,128,303	2,128,303
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Υ	Ν	Υ

Table 7: Difference-in-differences results for marital status variables, Chinese immigrants and U.S. natives

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 2000 interaction term in a regression with the indicated dependent variable. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.

* p<0.10, ** p<0.05, *** p<0.01

Highly educated Chinese immigrants continue to experience an increase in positive assortative matching on education when comparing them to U.S. natives. As Table 8 shows, the share of highly educated Chinese immigrant men and women whose spouse had the same level of education increased substantially relative to U.S. natives. The earnings of highly educated Chinese immigrants' spouses also rose substantially relative to the earnings of U.S. natives' spouses. Less-educated Chinese men had relatively larger age gaps with their wives, which may be desirable since it implies younger wives. Chinese women in both education groups also saw a positive change in their spousal age gaps relative to U.S. natives. Since women are younger than their husbands, on average, this implies Chinese immigrant women married spouses who were closer in age after they became automatically eligible for a green card.

Although it does not make sense to examine spousal chain migration by co-nationals when comparing Chinese immigrants to U.S. natives, Table 8 reports the D-in-D for marrying someone born in the same country. In other words, how did the share of Chinese immigrants married to another Chinese immigrant change relative to the share of U.S. natives married to another U.S. native? Less-educated Chinese immigrant men became more likely than U.S. natives to be married to a co-national. This result is consistent with spousal chain migration. Meanwhile, less-educated Chinese women became relatively less likely to be married to a co-national. This result is consistent with the earlier results that less-educated Chinese immigrant women became more likely to marry U.S. natives after they were automatically eligible for a green card.

5 Conclusion

The CSPA and related immigration policy changes unexpectedly gave all Chinese immigrants who were living in the United States by 1990 the opportunity to stay and work in the country and ultimately to receive permanent legal status. The policy changes removed uncertainty about their immigration prospects for many of those Chinese immigrants and made them more attractive partners in the marriage market. Consistent with the predictions of Becker's and others' models, we find an increase in positive assortative matching on education among most groups of Chinese immigrants relative to other immigrants and relative to U.S. natives. This increased matching on education was beneficial for highly educated immigrants since it

Dependent variable:	Hig	h ed	Low ed		
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	
Panel A: Men					
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	0.273	0.342*	0.525**	0.673***	
	(0.192)	(0.189)	(0.249)	(0.243)	
At least bachelor's degree	-0.007	-0.007	-0.060***	-0.014	
	(0.023)	(0.022)	(0.013)	(0.013)	
Same level of education	0.136^{***}	0.130***	-0.02	-0.022	
	(0.026)	(0.026)	(0.026)	(0.027)	
Same or higher level of education	0.104^{***}	0.107^{***}	0.044^{***}	-0.006	
	(0.026)	(0.025)	(0.016)	(0.015)	
Same birthplace	0.025	0.002	0.056^{***}	0.040**	
	(0.017)	(0.017)	(0.019)	(0.019)	
Real earned income	2.686***	2.906***	0.146	0.29	
	(0.246)	(0.247)	(0.266)	(0.269)	
Observations	569,104	569,104	$1,\!192,\!777$	$1,\!192,\!777$	
Panel B: Women					
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	0.421*	0.503^{**}	0.544^{*}	0.606^{**}	
	(0.248)	(0.245)	(0.283)	(0.280)	
At least bachelor's degree	0.024	-0.001	-0.026*	0.018	
	(0.019)	(0.018)	(0.016)	(0.015)	
Same level of education	0.199^{***}	0.192^{***}	-0.068***	-0.088***	
	(0.026)	(0.026)	(0.022)	(0.022)	
Same or higher level of education	0.064^{***}	0.102^{***}	0.034^{***}	-0.011	
	(0.020)	(0.021)	(0.013)	(0.012)	
Same birthplace	-0.015	-0.024	-0.022	-0.036**	
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.017)	(0.017)	
Real earned income	1.680^{***}	1.561^{***}	-0.15	-0.013	
	(0.186)	(0.187)	(0.170)	(0.168)	
Observations	606,842	606,842	$1,\!305,\!680$	1,305,680	
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Υ	Ν	Υ	

Table 8: Difference-in-differences results for spouse characteristics, Chinese immigrants and U.S. natives

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 2000 interaction term in a regression with the indicated dependent variable for spouse characteristics. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.

was accompanied by an increase in spousal education and earnings. For less-educated male immigrants, increased matching on education did not result in higher spousal education or earnings. Less-educated Chinese immigrant women also did not experience a relative increase in spousal education.

The results are strongly suggestive of spousal chain migration after Chinese immigrants became automatically eligible for a green card. The share of immigrants with a spouse born in the same country who arrived in the United States after 1990 rose among Chinese immigrants relative to other immigrants. Further, most groups of Chinese immigrants became more likely to be married with a spouse present and less likely to be married with a spouse absent relative to other immigrants and to U.S. natives.

This apparent spousal chain migration raises several interesting economic issues. Since many of the Chinese immigrants and their spouses were highly educated, the U.S. policy changes may have led to "brain gain" for the United States. The results here thus add a new dimension to the debate over the extent and composition of chain migration. The policy changes may in turn have led to "brain drain" for China and contributed to China's motivation for creating programs during the 2000s and 2010s that encouraged highly educated Chinese emigrants to return (Liu, 2022). Understanding the extent and composition of return migration among Chinese – and other – immigrants is an important area for future research. Emigration from China may have affected marriage markets there as well, particularly if it exacerbated sex imbalances or changed the education distribution among potential spouses or the return to education (Du et al., 2015; ?).

Another area for further research is the stability of marriages that were affected by U.S. immigration policy changes. While Dziadula (2022) examines divorce patterns among immigrants, there is little research on the impact of exogenous policy changes on immigrants' divorce patterns. Further research on intergenerational impacts of exogenous immigration policy changes is warranted as well.

References

- Abadie, A. (2005). Semiparametric difference-in-differences estimators. Review of Economic Studies 72(1), 1–19.
- Adda, J., P. Pinotti, and G. Tura (2020). There's more to marriage than love: The effect of legal status and cultural distance on intermarriages and separations. CEPR Discussion Paper No. DP14432, London.
- Adserà, A. and A. Ferrer (2015). Immigrants and demography: Marriage, divorce, and fertility. In B. R. Chiswick and P. W. Miller (Eds.), *Handbook of the Economics of International Migration*, Volume 1, pp. 315–374. North-Holland.
- Amuedo-Dorantes, C., E. Arenas-Arroyo, and C. Wang (2020). Is immigration enforcement shaping immigrant marriage patterns? *Journal of Public Economics* 190, 104242.
- Angrist, J. (2002). How do sex ratios affect marriage and labor markets? Evidence from America's second generation. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 117(3), 997–1038.
- Azzolini, D. and R. Guetto (2017). The impact of citizenship on intermarriage: Quasiexperimental evidence from two European Union Eastern enlargements. *Demographic Research 36*, 1299–1336.
- Balistreri, K. S., K. Joyner, and G. Kao (2017). Trading youth for citizenship? The spousal age gap in cross-border marriages. *Population and Development Review* 43(3), 443.
- Bansak, C. and S. Pearlman (2022). Marriage and immigration enforcement: The impact of Secure Communities on immigrant women. *Economic Inquiry* 60(1), 351–372.
- Becker, G. S. (1973). A theory of marriage: Part I. Journal of Political Economy 81(4), 813–846.
- Becker, G. S. (1974). A theory of marriage: Part II. Journal of Political Economy 82(2, Part 2), S11–S26.
- Behtoui, A. (2010). Marriage pattern of immigrants in Sweden. Journal of Comparative Family Studies 41(3), 415–435.
- Bratsberg, B., J. F. Ragan, Jr, and Z. M. Nasir (2002). The effect of naturalization on wage growth: A panel study of young male immigrants. *Journal of Labor Economics* 20(3), 568–597.
- Budiman, A. and N. G. Ruiz (2021). Asian Americans are the fastest-growing racial or ethnic group in the US. Report, Pew Research Center, Washington, DC.
- Chi, M. (2017). Improved legal status as the major source of earnings premiums associated with intermarriage: Evidence from the 1986 IRCA amnesty. *Review of Economics of the Household* 15(2), 691–706.

- Chi, M. and S. Drewianka (2014). How much is a green card worth? Evidence from Mexican men who marry women born in the US. *Labour Economics* 31, 103–116.
- Chiswick, B. R. and C. Houseworth (2011). Ethnic intermarriage among immigrants: Human capital and assortative mating. *Review of Economics of the Household* 9(2), 149–180.
- Choi, K. H., M. Tienda, D. Cobb-Clark, and M. Sinning (2012). Immigration and status exchange in Australia and the United States. *Research in Social Stratification and Mobility* 30(1), 49–62.
- Davis, K. (1941). Intermarriage in caste societies. American Anthropologist 43(3), 376–395.
- Du, J., Y. Wang, and Y. Zhang (2015). Sex imbalance, marital matching and intra-household bargaining: Evidence from china. *China Economic Review* 35, 197–218.
- Dziadula, E. (2020). Marriage and citizenship among US immigrants: Who marries whom and who becomes a citizen? *Eastern Economic Journal* 46(1), 34–52.
- Dziadula, E. (2022). Match quality and divorce among naturalized US citizens. Southern Economic Journal 89(1), 37–61.
- Foad, H. S. (2018). Intermarriage between immigrants and natives in the United States. Working paper, San Diego State University Department of Economics.
- Furtado, D. and N. Theodoropoulos (2009). I'll marry you if you get me a job: Marital assimilation and immigrant employment rates. *International Journal of Manpower*.
- Furtado, D. and S. J. Trejo (2013). Interethnic marriages and their economic effects. In A. F. Constant and K. F. Zimmermann (Eds.), *International Handbook on the Economics* of Migration. Edward Elgar Publishing.
- Hanna, M. and J. Batalova (2021). Immigrants from Asia in the United States. Report, Migration Policy Institute, Washington, DC.
- Heckman, J. J., H. Ichimura, and P. E. Todd (1997). Matching as an econometric evaluation estimator: Evidence from evaluating a job training programme. *Review of Economic Studies* 64(4), 605–654.
- Jasso, G., D. S. Massey, M. R. Rosenzweig, and J. P. Smith (2000). The New Immigrant Survey Pilot (NIS-P): Overview and new findings about US legal immigrants at admission. *Demography* 37(1), 127–138.
- Jasso, G. and M. R. Rosenzweig (1995). Do immigrants screened for skills do better than family reunification immigrants? *International Migration Review* 29(1), 85–111.
- Kalmijn, M. (2012). The educational gradient in intermarriage: A comparative analysis of immigrant groups in the United States. Social Forces 91(2), 453–476.

- Kalmijn, M. and F. Van Tubergen (2010). A comparative perspective on intermarriage: Explaining differences among national-origin groups in the United States. *Demography* 47(2), 459–479.
- Kantarevic, J. (2004). Interethnic marriages and economic assimilation of immigrants. IZA Discussion Paper No. 1142, Bonn.
- Keeley, M. C. (1977). The economics of family formation. *Economic Inquiry* 15(2), 238–250.
- Lam, D. (1988). Marriage markets and assortative mating with household public goods: Theoretical results and empirical implications. *Journal of Human Resources*, 462–487.
- Liang, Z. and N. Ito (1999). Intermarriage of Asian Americans in the New York City region: Contemporary patterns and future prospects. *International Migration Review* 33(4), 876– 900.
- Lichter, D. T., Z. Qian, and D. Tumin (2015). Whom do immigrants marry? Emerging patterns of intermarriage and integration in the United States. ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 662(1), 57–78.
- Liu, J. M. (2022). From "sea turtles" to "grassroots ambassadors": The Chinese politics of outbound student migration. *International Migration Review* 56(3), 702–726.
- Mansour, H. and T. McKinnish (2017). Marriage-market search and sorting: Explanations and evidence. In S. D. Averett, L. M. Argys, and S. D. Hoffman (Eds.), Oxford Handbook of Women and the Economy, pp. 35–54. Oxford University Press.
- Merton, R. K. (1941). Intermarriage and the social structure: Fact and theory. *Psychiatry* 4(3), 361–374.
- Min, P. G. and C. Kim (2009). Patterns of internarriages and cross-generational in-marriages among native-born Asian Americans. *International Migration Review* 43(3), 447–470.
- Mukhopadhyay, S. and D. Oxborrow (2012). The value of an employment-based green card. *Demography* 49(1), 219–237.
- Orrenius, P., M. Zavodny, and E. Kerr (2012). Chinese immigrants in the US labor market: Effects of post-Tiananmen immigration policy. *International Migration Review* 46(2), 456-482.
- Qian, Z., S. L. Blair, and S. D. Ruf (2001). Asian American interracial and interethnic marriages: Differences by education and nativity. *International Migration Review* 35(2), 557–586.
- Qian, Z. and Y. Qian (2020). Generation, education, and intermarriage of Asian Americans. Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 46(14), 2880–2895.
- Ruggles, S., S. Flood, R. Goeken, M. Schouweiler, and M. Sobek (2022). IPUMS USA: Version 12.0 [dataset]. https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V12.0.

- Sant'Anna, P. H. and J. Zhao (2022). Doubly robust difference-in-differences estimators. Journal of Econometrics 219(1), 101–122.
- Smith Kelly, C. (2010). The influence of a change in immigration law on US marriage rates. *Eastern Economic Journal* 36(4), 500–522.
- Su, Y., C. Bansak, and C. Cheng (2019). The inter-generational value of a green card: Evidence from the CSPA of 1992. Applied Economics Letters 26(20), 1713–1717.
- Wang, C. and L. Wang (2012). The effects of 9/11 on intermarriage between natives and immigrants to the US. *Review of Economics of the Household* 10(2), 171–192.
- Zweig, D. and H. Wang (2013). Can China bring back the best? The Communist Party organizes China's search for talent. *The China Quarterly* 215, 590–615.

	High e	d China	High ed	l control	Low ed China		Low ed	control
	1990	2000	1990	2000	1990	2000	1990	2000
Panel A: Men								
Age	29.35	39.58	29.52	40.06	30.91	40.55	30.83	39.95
Not high school graduate	_	_	_	_	0.64	0.50	0.34	0.17
High school graduate, no college	0.07	_	0.07	_	0.36	0.31	0.66	0.35
Some college	0.18	-	0.18	_	-	0.18	_	0.48
Bachelor's degree	0.30	0.23	0.33	0.45	_	_	-	_
Graduate degree	0.45	0.77	0.43	0.55	-	-	-	_
Enrolled in school	0.75	0.08	0.61	0.10	0.09	0.05	0.05	0.07
Age when immigrated	25.04	25.73	24.35	24.24	25.53	25.53	25.51	24.42
Real earned income (\$)	12,942	63,440	18,423	$57,\!445$	13,803	18,281	$15,\!648$	27,446
Share of opposite sex from same birthplace	0.01	0.02	0.01	0.02	0.02	0.03	0.01	0.02
Sex ratio by birthplace	1.49	1.13	1.20	0.97	1.12	1.08	1.02	0.97
Observations	1530	1495	4068	2820	984	1576	1222	2023
Panel B: Women								
Age	29.17	38.98	28.77	39.42	30.59	40.33	31.19	40.52
Not high school graduate	_	_	_	_	0.64	0.47	0.34	0.19
High school graduate, no college	0.11	_	0.08	_	0.36	0.31	0.66	0.41
Some college	0.21	_	0.21	_	_	0.22	_	0.40
Bachelor's degree	0.41	0.41	0.48	0.63	_	_	_	_
Graduate degree	0.28	0.59	0.23	0.37	_	_	-	_
Enrolled in school	0.63	0.11	0.51	0.10	0.09	0.06	0.04	0.07
Age when immigrated	24.92	25.16	23.75	23.70	25.68	25.28	25.92	24.98
Real earned income (\$)	9,991	40,440	10,136	29,774	$6,\!559$	$13,\!542$	$7,\!193$	14,233
Share of opposite sex from same birthplace	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.03	0.01	0.01
Sex ratio by birthplace	0.98	0.91	0.84	0.75	0.94	0.91	0.73	0.70
Observations	1306	1221	4029	2892	1201	1896	2427	3704

Appendix Table 1: Descriptive statistics for own characteristics

Note: Shown are weighted sample means.

	Μ	len	Women		
Dependent variable:	High ed	Low ed	High ed	Low ed	
Married	0.014 (0.019)	-0.086^{***} (0.026)	-0.013 (0.022)	$0.030 \\ (0.059)$	
Married, spouse present	0.051^{**} (0.020)	-0.072^{**} (0.028)	0.040^{*} (0.023)	$0.046 \\ (0.059)$	
Married, spouse absent	-0.037^{***} (0.013)	-0.015 (0.019)	-0.053^{***} (0.011)	-0.016 (0.014)	
Spouse from same birthplace arrived after 1990	0.054^{***} (0.012)	0.037 (0.129)	0.017^{**} (0.007)	0.017 (0.060)	
Observations	9913	5805	9448	9228	
Individual characteristics controls	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ	

Appendix Table 2: Doubly robust difference-in-differences results for marital status variables

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 2000 interaction term in a doubly robust regression with the indicated dependent variable. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.

* p<0.10, ** p<0.05, *** p<0.01

Appendix Table 3: Doubly robust difference-in-differences results for spouse characteristics

	М	Men		Women		
Dependent variable:	High ed	Low ed	High ed	Low ed		
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	0.031	1.950***	0.317	0.283		
	(0.372)	(0.673)	(0.320)	(0.616)		
At least bachelor's degree	0.065^{*}	0.022	0.053^{**}	-0.061		
	(0.035)	(0.113)	(0.023)	(0.091)		
Same level of education	0.140^{***}	0.112	0.088^{***}	0.009		
	(0.036)	(0.118)	(0.031)	(0.117)		
Same or higher level of education	0.133^{***}	0.054^{***}	0.109^{***}	-0.013		
	(0.036)	(0.020)	(0.026)	(0.044)		
Same birthplace	0.018	0.041	0.056^{**}	-0.043*		
	(0.030)	(0.026)	(0.027)	(0.024)		
U.S. native	-0.019	-0.003	-0.283	0.039^{**}		
	(0.012)	(0.010)	(0.021)	(0.016)		
U.S. native, East Asian ancestry	-0.005	-0.002	-0.030***	0.001		
	(0.005)	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)		
U.S. native, not East Asian ancestry	-0.014	-0.001	0.002	0.038^{**}		
	(0.011)	(0.006)	(0.020)	(0.015)		
Real earned income	0.009	0.934	0.014	-0.256		
	(0.389)	(0.780)	(0.251)	(0.568)		
Observations	6391	4011	6411	7321		
Individual characteristics controls	Υ	Υ	Υ	Υ		

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 2000 interaction term in a doubly robust regression with the indicated dependent variable. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.

	High	ed	Low ed	
Dependent variable:	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
Panel A: Men				
Married	-0.044 (0.028)	-0.052^{*} (0.030)	$0.019 \\ (0.032)$	-0.019 (0.043)
Married, spouse present	-0.033 (0.029)	-0.049 (0.031)	-0.006 (0.034)	-0.035 (0.046)
Married, spouse absent	-0.011 (0.011)	-0.004 (0.012)	$0.025 \\ (0.016)$	$0.016 \\ (0.023)$
Spouse is from same birthplace arrived after 1980	-0.062^{***} (0.016)	-0.016 (0.017)	$0.006 \\ (0.020)$	$0.021 \\ (0.023)$
Observations	5468	3623	3218	2309
Panel B: Women				
Married	-0.071^{**} (0.030)	-0.036 (0.033)	0.054^{**} (0.021)	-0.006 (0.026)
Married, spouse present	-0.081^{***} (0.031)	-0.039 (0.034)	0.048^{**} (0.022)	-0.037 (0.028)
Married, spouse absent	0.011 (0.012)	$0.003 \\ (0.013)$	$0.005 \\ (0.010)$	0.031^{***} (0.011)
Spouse is from same birthplace arrived after 1980	-0.031^{***} (0.010)	-0.010 (0.010)	$0.016 \\ (0.011)$	0.036^{***} (0.011)
Observations	4920	3324	7335	5357
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Υ	Ν	Y

Appendix Table 4: Difference-in-differences results for marital status variables in 1980 and 1990 Census data

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 1990 interaction term in a regression with the indicated dependent variable for spouse characteristics. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.

	Hig	High ed		Low ed	
Dependent variable:	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	
Panel A: Men					
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	0.646^{**}	0.045	1.351^{***}	0.701	
	(0.276)	(0.311)	(0.411)	(0.524)	
At least bachelor's degree	-0.089**	-0.047	-0.058**	-0.033	
0	(0.039)	(0.046)	(0.023)	(0.031)	
Same level of education	-0.057	-0.111**	0.071	0.062	
	(0.040)	(0.048)	(0.044)	(0.065)	
Same or higher level of education	-0.064	-0.123**	0.085**	0.058	
<u> </u>	(0.040)	(0.048)	(0.034)	(0.044)	
Same birthplace	-0.129***	-0.185***	0.059	0.005	
1	(0.038)	(0.044)	(0.041)	(0.062)	
U.S. native	0.007	0.03	-0.014	-0.03	
	(0.017)	(0.023)	(0.018)	(0.031)	
U.S. native, East Asian ancestry	0.008	0.014	-0.017	-0.03	
,	(0.010)	(0.013)	(0.010)	(0.019)	
U.S. native, not East Asian ancestry	-0.001	0.016	0.002	0.000	
,	(0.014)	(0.019)	(0.015)	(0.025)	
Real earned income	0.000	0.508	0.994**	0.628	
	(0.402)	(0.478)	(0.454)	(0.660)	
Observations	3747	2831	2324	1886	
Panel B: Women					
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	-0.041	-0.242	0.941**	1.472***	
	(0.401)	(0.472)	(0.381)	(0.534)	
At least bachelor's degree	-0.058*	-0.032	-0.107***	-0.105***	
	(0.030)	(0.034)	(0.026)	(0.033)	
Same level of education	-0.017	0.014	-0.01	0.012	
	(0.043)	(0.045)	(0.032)	(0.042)	
Same or higher level of education	-0.003	-0.026	-0.009	-0.016	
	(0.031)	(0.036)	(0.015)	(0.018)	
Same birthplace	-0.006	-0.047	-0.113***	-0.098***	
	(0.039)	(0.046)	(0.027)	(0.037)	
U.S. native	-0.007	-0.012	0.103***	0.059^{*}	
	(0.027)	(0.032)	(0.022)	(0.030)	
U.S. native, East Asian ancestry	0.006	0.013	0.011	0.002	
	(0.014)	(0.015)	(0.010)	(0.015)	
U.S. native, not East Asian ancestry	-0.013	-0.025	0.093***	0.057**	
· ·	(0.024)	(0.030)	(0.020)	(0.027)	
Real earned income	0.274	-0.118	0.398^{*}	0.263	
	(0.312)	(0.367)	(0.241)	(0.304)	
Observations	3552	2636	6023	4467	
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Υ	Ν	Y	

Appendix Table 5: Difference-in-differences results for spouse characteristics in 1980 and 1990 Census data

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 1990 interaction term in a regression with the indicated dependent variable for spouse characteristics. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.

Appendix Table 6: Robustness of difference-in-differences results for whether spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990

	Hig	h ed	Lov	v ed
Dependent variable and sample restriction:	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
<u>Panel A: Men</u> Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, sample drops spouses who arrived in 1990 Observations	$\begin{array}{c} 0.084^{***} \\ (0.013) \\ 8511 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.073^{***} \\ (0.013) \\ 8511 \end{array}$	$0.097^{***} \\ (0.014) \\ 5261$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.086^{***} \\ (0.015) \\ 5261 \end{array}$
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, sample restricted to married with spouse present Observations	$0.073^{***} \\ (0.014) \\ 6391$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.058^{***} \\ (0.014) \\ 6391 \end{array}$	$0.115^{***} \\ (0.017) \\ 4011$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.112^{***} \\ (0.018) \\ 4011 \end{array}$
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, sample restricted to married with spouse present, drops spouses who arrived in 1990 Observations	0.096^{***} (0.016) 5001	0.072^{***} (0.016) 5001	$\begin{array}{c} 0.121^{***} \\ (0.018) \\ 3476 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.115^{***} \\ (0.019) \\ 3476 \end{array}$
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1989 Observations	$\begin{array}{c} 0.141^{***} \\ (0.014) \\ 9913 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.121^{***} \\ (0.014) \\ 9913 \end{array}$	0.092^{***} (0.015) 5805	0.081^{***} (0.016) 5805
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1992, sample drops spouses who arrived in 1990-1992 Observations	$\begin{array}{c} 0.044^{***} \\ (0.011) \\ 8259 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.039^{***} \\ (0.011) \\ 8259 \end{array}$	0.079^{***} (0.013) 5028	$\begin{array}{c} 0.072^{***} \\ (0.013) \\ 5028 \end{array}$
<u>Panel B: Women</u> Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, sample drops spouses who arrived in 1990 Observations	0.022^{***} (0.007) 8595	0.020^{***} (0.007) 8595	0.036^{***} (0.007) 8673	0.031^{***} (0.007) 8673
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, sample restricted with spouse present Observations	$\begin{array}{c} 0.023^{***} \\ (0.008) \\ 6411 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.022^{***} \\ (0.008) \\ 6411 \end{array}$	0.038^{***} (0.008) 7321	0.034^{***} (0.008) 7321
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, sample restricted to married with spouse present, drops spouses who arrived in 1990 Observations	$\begin{array}{c} 0.025^{***} \\ (0.008) \\ 5572 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.023^{***} \\ (0.009) \\ 5572 \end{array}$	0.040^{***} (0.008) 6768	0.036^{***} (0.009) 6768
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1989	0.045^{***}	0.043^{***}	0.045^{***}	0.040^{***}
Observations	(0.009) 9448	(0.009) 9448	(0.008) 9228	(0.008) 9228
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1992, sample drops spouses who arrived in 1990-1992 Observations	$0.007 \\ (0.005) \\ 8531$	$0.007 \\ (0.005) \\ 8531$	0.022^{***} (0.006) 8558	0.019^{***} (0.006) 8558
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Y	Ν	Y

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 2000 interaction term in a regression with the indicated dependent variable and sample restriction. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.

Appendix Table 7: First-difference results for whether spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990 in 2000 Census data

		High ed		Low ed	
Dependent variable and sample restriction:	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	
Panel A: Men Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, full 2000 sample Observations	$\begin{array}{c} 0.068^{***} \\ (0.012) \\ 4315 \end{array}$	0.050^{***} (0.013) 4315	$\begin{array}{c} 0.094^{***} \\ (0.014) \\ 3599 \end{array}$	0.091^{**} (0.015) 3599	
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, sample drops spouses who arrived in 1990 Observations	$0.084^{***} \\ (0.013) \\ 4077$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.073^{***} \\ (0.015) \\ 3396 \end{array}$	$0.097^{***} \\ (0.014) \\ 3431$	0.098^{**} (0.019) 2709	
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, sample restricted to married with spouse present Observations	$\begin{array}{c} 0.073^{***} \\ (0.014) \\ 3580 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.057^{***} \\ (0.014) \\ 3580 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.115^{***} \\ (0.017) \\ 2809 \end{array}$	0.094^{**} (0.019) 2809	
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, sample restricted to married with spouse present, drops spouses who arrived in 1990 Observations	0.096^{***} (0.016) 3344	$\begin{array}{c} 0.070^{***} \\ (0.015) \\ 3344 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.121^{***} \\ (0.018) \\ 2645 \end{array}$	0.097^{**} (0.020) 2645	
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1992, sample drops spouses who arrived in 1990-1992 Observations	$\begin{array}{c} 0.044^{***} \\ (0.011) \\ 3825 \end{array}$	0.043^{***} (0.013) 3144	0.079^{***} (0.013) 3198	0.094^{**} (0.017) 2476	
Panel B: Women Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, full 2000 sample Observations	0.020^{***} (0.007) 4113	0.016^{**} (0.008) 4113	0.035^{***} (0.007) 5600	0.026^{**} (0.008) 5600	
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, sample drops spouses who arrived in 1990 Observations	$\begin{array}{c} 0.025^{***} \\ (0.008) \\ 3202 \end{array}$	0.022^{**} (0.010) 3202	$\begin{array}{c} 0.040^{***} \\ (0.008) \\ 4422 \end{array}$	0.030^{**} (0.010) 4422	
Spouse is from same birth place and arrived after 1990, sample restricted to married with spouse present Observations	$\begin{array}{c} 0.023^{***} \\ (0.008) \\ 3273 \end{array}$	0.021^{**} (0.010) 3273	$\begin{array}{c} 0.038^{***} \\ (0.008) \\ 4501 \end{array}$	0.029^{**} (0.010) 4501	
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990, sample restricted to married with spouse present, drops spouses who arrived in 1990 Observations	0.022^{***} (0.007) 4040	0.021^{**} (0.010) 3266	0.036^{***} (0.007) 5520	0.031^{**} (0.010) 4528	
Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1992, sample drops spouses who arrived in 1990-1992 Observations	$0.007 \\ (0.005) \\ 3976$	$0.006 \\ (0.007) \\ 3202$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.022^{***} \\ (0.006) \\ 5405 \end{array}$	0.020^{*} (0.008) 4413	
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Υ	Ν	Y	

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China indicator variable in a regression with the indicated sample restriction or dependent variable. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.

	Hig	h ed	Lov	v ed
Dependent variable:	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)
<u>Panel A: Men</u> Age difference (own-spouse, years)	0.746*	0.699*	0.699	0.760*
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	(0.446)	(0.410)	(0.442)	(0.424)
At least bachelor's degree	$0.047 \\ (0.045)$	$0.036 \\ (0.043)$	$0.005 \\ (0.036)$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.003 \\ (0.036) \end{array}$
Same level of education	$0.008 \\ (0.051)$	-0.001 (0.050)	-0.014 (0.053)	$0.004 \\ (0.050)$
Same or higher level of education	$0.003 \\ (0.051)$	0.001 (0.049)	-0.029 (0.040)	-0.006 (0.037)
Real earned income	$0.618 \\ (0.515)$	0.483 (0.491)	$0.660 \\ (0.531)$	0.888^{*} (0.530)
Observations	3580	3580	2809	2809
<u>Panel B: Women</u> Age difference (own-spouse, years)	1.223^{**} (0.568)	1.293^{**} (0.599)	1.343^{**} (0.676)	1.565^{**} (0.700)
At least bachelor's degree	-0.124 (0.081)	-0.096 (0.080)	-0.046 (0.068)	-0.039 (0.067)
Same level of education	-0.074 (0.099)	-0.031 (0.092)	-0.112 (0.072)	-0.098 (0.073)
Same or higher level of education	-0.066 (0.089)	-0.041 (0.089)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.021 \\ (0.049) \end{array}$	0.023 (0.047)
Real earned income	$0.075 \\ (0.707)$	$0.222 \\ (0.706)$	-0.308 (0.593)	-0.471 (0.597)
Observations	3273	3273	4501	4501
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Y	Ν	Υ

Appendix Table 8: Difference-in-differences results for spouse characteristics by whether spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990 in 2000 Census data

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Spouse is from same birthplace and arrived after 1990 interaction term in a regression with the indicated dependent variable for spouse characteristics. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.

	Hig	High ed		Low ed	
Dependent variable:	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	
Panel A: Men					
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	0.006	0.070	0.488	0.215	
	(0.221)	(0.221)	(0.312)	(0.310)	
At least bachelor's degree	0.097^{***}	0.052^{*}	-0.063***	-0.005	
	(0.028)	(0.027)	(0.021)	(0.022)	
Same level of education	0.109^{***}	0.115^{***}	0.098^{***}	0.028	
	(0.031)	(0.032)	(0.037)	(0.038)	
Same or higher level of education	0.082**	0.116^{***}	0.090^{***}	0.019	
	(0.032)	(0.031)	(0.024)	(0.024)	
Same birthplace	0.049**	0.024	0.028	0.001	
	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.027)	(0.028)	
U.S. native	-0.016*	-0.011	-0.002	0.004	
	(0.009)	(0.009)	(0.012)	(0.013)	
U.S. native, East Asian ancestry	-0.006	-0.006	0.001	0.001	
	(0.005)	(0.005)	(0.009)	(0.010)	
U.S. native, not East Asian ancestry	-0.011	-0.005	-0.003	0.003	
	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.008)	(0.008)	
Real earned income	0.642**	0.289	-0.013	-0.045	
	(0.309)	(0.305)	(0.384)	(0.386)	
Observations	5862	5862	3481	3481	
Panel B: Women					
Age difference (own-spouse, years)	0.400	0.293	0.362	0.234	
	(0.290)	(0.297)	(0.333)	(0.336)	
At least bachelor's degree	0.095^{***}	0.049^{**}	-0.058***	-0.007	
	(0.022)	(0.021)	(0.021)	(0.021)	
Same level of education	0.155***	0.062**	-0.066**	-0.081***	
	(0.031)	(0.028)	(0.027)	(0.027)	
Same or higher level of education	0.084***	0.094***	-0.009	-0.025*	
	(0.023)	(0.024)	(0.015)	(0.015)	
Same birthplace	0.048*	0.019	-0.090***	-0.112***	
	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.024)	(0.023)	
U.S. native	-0.001	0.008	0.074***	0.065***	
	(0.019)	(0.020)	(0.017)	(0.017)	
U.S. native, East Asian ancestry	-0.033***	-0.029***	-0.002	0.003	
	(0.008)	(0.008)	(0.007)	(0.008)	
U.S. native, not East Asian ancestry	0.032*	0.037**	0.076***	0.062***	
D 1	(0.018)	(0.018)	(0.016)	(0.015)	
Real earned income	0.468**	0.105	0.003	0.102	
	(0.233)	(0.228)	(0.222)	(0.225)	
Observations	6291	6291	7094	7094	
Individual characteristics controls	Ν	Υ	Ν	Y	

Appendix Table 9: Robustness of difference-in-differences results for spouse characteristics to dropping spouses from same birthplace who arrived after 1990

Note: Shown are estimated coefficients on the China \times Year 2000 interaction term in a regression with the indicated dependent variable for spouse characteristics. Each coefficient is from a separate regression. Robust standard errors in parentheses.